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September 26, 2017
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
This letter transmits a report and an ordinance that respond to Workplan Item #7 in the 2016 Comprehensive Plan adopted by the King County Council in Ordinance 18427.  Workplan Item #7 addresses Agricultural Related Uses and ag-related zoning code amendments.  Adoption of this ordinance will update and streamline the County’s agricultural related practices.
Action 7: Agricultural Related Uses Zoning Code Updates. As part of the transmitted 2016 Comprehensive Plan, the Executive included recommended code changes related to agricultural uses in unincorporated King County. In order to give the Council additional time to consider these proposed changes and to address the identified policy issues, the transmitted code changes will not be adopted in 2016.  Instead, the code changes will be further developed through this work plan item.

The Council identified several policy issues through review of the code changes as part of the 2016 Comprehensive Plan update.  Through use of an interbranch team, this work plan item aims to resolve these policy issues, draft a new ordinance, and complete outreach to affected stakeholders such as the King County Agriculture Commission, ag-related business owners, and/or Community Service Areas.  If the results of the winery study, currently being reviewed by the Executive, are not complete in time to incorporate into the 2016 Comprehensive Plan, then this work plan item should also address the recommendations of that study.

· Timeline: Six to nine month process.  An Agricultural Related Uses Zoning Code Updates Report and proposed regulations to implement the recommendations in report shall be transmitted to the Council for consideration by September 30, 2017.

· Outcomes: The interbranch team shall prepare, and the Executive shall file with the Council, the Agricultural Related Uses Zoning Code Updates Report, which shall include identification of recommended amendments to the King County Code.  The Executive shall also file with the Council an ordinance adopting updates to the King County Code as recommended in the Report.

· Leads: The King County Council will convene an interbranch team comprised of at least King County Council staff, the Department of Permitting and Environmental Review, the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, and the Office of Performance Strategy and Budget.

The majority of King County farms are less than 20 acres in size and rely upon direct sales to farmers markets, restaurants and grocery stores. In light of this new industry standard, small farms have primarily cut out brokers and processors, to take the full responsibility of processing and selling what they grow themselves. This enables farmers to earn the retail price for their product rather than the wholesale price. With King County’s high land costs and strong environmental regulations, this is a clear strategy for farm survival. King County's agriculture code was last updated in the early nineties and many of the existing definitions rely upon typical agriculture uses that are out-of-date with small farm needs, such as requiring storage and processing on-site.
The structural make-up of the Zoning Code and limiting the definition of agriculture to the growing and harvesting of crops  and raising of livestock and small animals can create significant obstacles for implementing many of the County’s adopted policies. The best example of this regards the new Shoreline Master Program that was adopted in 2012 and became effective in 2013. The shoreland areas located within the Agriculture Production Districts (APDs) were all assigned the Resource environment designation.  Within the Resource environment, agricultural activities listed in K.C.C. 21A.08.090 (Resource) are allowed but retail, business service and manufacturing land uses found in the other land use tables are not. As a result, new processing operations or retail or agricultural support facilities on existing farms located within the Resource shoreline environment would not be allowed. This is a significant issue for farms located in the Snoqualmie, Lower and Upper Green River and Sammamish APDs. 

The other problem created by the existing structure of the zoning code is that each time a new type of agricultural supportive or dependent use is identified that is not currently included in the existing use tables, the code has to be amended. This is a time consuming and labor intensive process, is not conducive to efficient permitting and does not provide enough flexibility for King County agricultural users.
Interbranch Team
To complete this Workplan item, an interbranch team was formed, which included staff from the King County Council, Department of Permitting and Environmental Review (DPER), Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP), and Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget.
The interbranch team met seven times to work through the policy questions that had been raised during the 2016 review, some newly identified policy questions, to plan and conduct the outreach to the agriculture and broader community, and to finalize the report and proposed ordinance.
Outreach
One component of the Workplan item was to complete outreach “to affected stakeholders such as the King County Agriculture Commission, ag-related business owners, and/or Community Service Areas”.  Between March and July 2017, the interbranch team made presentations to the Agriculture Commission, five Community Service Areas (CSAs), Sno Valley Tilth, and the King Pierce Farm Bureau.
No changes were made as a result of the concerns/questions raised during the outreach period.  Some of the issues raised, especially those at the Green Valley Lake Holm CSA, around agritourism and how to address federal immigration programs (H2A), are worthy of further study in the future.  Other concerns, including those around noncontiguous ownership, not-for-profit organizations, and shared facilities for multiple farmers, the interbranch team believe are addressed by the proposed ordinance.  

The interbranch team also reached out to Futurewise and the King Conservation District (KCD) for comment on the proposed changes.  Futurewise did not respond to inquiries on the proposal.  KCD provided a written letter in support of the code changes, siting their substantial input on the amendments, their work and participation on the Agricultural Technical Review Committee (being created by this Ordinance), and their belief that these changes will be responsive to the needs of farmers while protecting the agricultural lands and the environment.  This letter is attached.
Required public notice and State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) Procedures

In accordance with KCC 20.18.110, this ordinance must be advertised in a newspaper of general circulation at least thirty days before the Council's public hearing.  Under KCC 20.18.150 and RCW 36.70A.l06, within ten days of adoption, the Council must transmit the Zoning Code Amendments ordinance to the state and provide published notice in the official county newspaper.  SEPA review is underway and will be completed in advance of any action by the King County Council.  

The ordinance also furthers the King County Strategic Plan Goal of Economic Growth and Built Environment by ensuring growing and thriving communities within King County.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This important legislation will address significant issues for King County farmers while protecting the environment and agricultural lands.
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact John Starbard, Director, Department of Permitting and Environmental Review, at 206-477-0382.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff




  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


John Starbard, Director, Department of Permitting and Environmental Review 

Christie True, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks
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